Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00pm, 20th July 2015, at The Pavilion, Creigiau Recreation Ground.

PRESENT: - 
Councillors: 
Stuart Thomas (Chairman), Philippa Hill-John, Jeanette Troughton, Christine Priday, Wynford Ellis Owen, Sara Pickard, Chris James, Sandie Rosser & Graham Thomas (late)
ALSO PRESENT: -
County Councillors
Gavin Hill-John
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors:
Brynmor Jones, Nikki Howard, Clare Bath & John Harrison
The Chairman welcomed everybody to the meeting and then reminded all members present that since the last meeting a valued member of staff, colleague and friend, Lyndon Brain, had suddenly passed away.  He asked that everybody pay tribute to his memory by way of a minute’s silence which was dutifully observed.  
48
Public Session
In the absence of any Police and the deferral of a presentation by Rob Parry, of the Welsh Wildlife Organisation, until the September meeting, together with the presence of approximately 25 members of the public from Gwaelod y Garth, the Chairman brought forward the Public Session to the top of the Agenda.  He went on to welcome all present, advised them of the rules governing the Public Session and invited the first speaker.
Julian Wilkes, 4 Old School Houses, School Lane, GYG began by stating that he had lived on School Lane for 27 years.  His 4 children had attended the village school and he fully supported the “Safe Routes to School” initiative and any other proposal that would encourage children to walk to school.  He was disappointed that the proposal to tarmac School Lane had been developed without consultation with the majority of the residents of School Lane and that this scheme had been presented to the Community Council, the County Council and the school as having universal support.  He stated that the proposal to tarmac School Lane is opposed by two thirds of the residents of lower School Lane and also a large number of parents.  In his view the tarmac proposal would create a whole series of problems to the detriment of all members of the community the most significant of which was safety.  At present the rough stone surface of the lane ensured that road traffic was minimal and slow-moving.  The proposed tarmac surface would encourage more vehicles moving at greater speeds, thus jeopardising all users of the Lane especially walkers, cyclists and horse-riders.  The tarmac proposal would also introduce problems relating to drainage, traffic calming, bollards, engineering works, turning areas and signage; all of which were incompatible with a rural lane in a Conservation Area.  He felt that the scheme would despoil the natural character of the local area and create a hazardous environment in the process.  He then referred to an alternative scheme which the Community Council and the County Council had, for a number of months, been aware of, to create a footpath to the school.  He stated the school were also now aware of this footpath plan, which would link the northern end of Heol Berry, via the Council garages, along the edge of the woods to a new woodland path that went westwards, almost to the entrance of the school.  Mr Wilkes said that the surface of the footpath could be tarmac if desired and the width could be up to 2metres, as there is plenty of room along the eastern edge of the woodland and even enough space to separate this new footway from the track with a low hedge or other shrub planting to ensure pedestrians are protected from vehicular traffic.  He said that the County Council had agreed to fund this scheme and urged the Community Council to support this affordable and achievable footpath now, whilst the funding agreement was in place.  It will, he argued, ensure that the school achieved its objective of installing “Safe Routes to School” and would not be subject to the vagaries of funding from the Aggregate Levy Fund which was by no means guaranteed.  He concluded by recommending that the PCC support the footpath scheme that already had agreed funding from the County Council and which could ensure “Safe Routes to School” in the very near future.
Marc Palmer, 62 Heol Berry, GYG lived close to School Lane and was the father of two young boys that he regularly had to drive to School as the lane was unusable.  He passed round to the Council pictures of the Lane taken recently following rain and subsequent to CCC repairs to the Lane.  He pointed out that he could no walk his children to School along Main Road as there was no footpath and recent pictures posted on the GYG FaceBook page showed the carnage caused by the indiscriminate parking of parents.  He argued that an alternative route was needed and, whilst he understood the comments of Mr Wilkes, especially the need for full consultation with all persons who lived on the Lane, he felt that CCC should adopt the plane to fully tarmac the Lane.
Sara Thorne also lived on School Lane, living by pot-holes and mud on the Lane for years.  She identified herself as the voice from School Lane who wanted the full scheme to be adopted whereby the entire Lane was tarmaced.

Phil Shone, Bethlehem Cottage, School Lane stated that he had lived on the Lane for 35 years and that, in principle, he did not object to the tarmacking of School Lane but he did object to the bollards which, in his opinion, would cause problems for delivery, Council rubbish or emergency service vehicles accessing the Lane.  He argued that should there be any provision of tarmaced surface that it was not accompanied by splitting the Lane into two.  His final words were his anger that he had learned of the proposed scheme at the pub rather than being involved in any consultation.

Tom Procter, Georgetown, GYG pointed out that the scheme in relation to bollards was under discussion only and that not decisions had been made.  Andrew Thorne, School Lane, GYG, stated that he was in favour of the tarmacking but did not agree with bollards, which would prevent through access.

Mark Wakelam, CCC, advised the meeting that it was difficult to come up with a scheme that would please all parties and stressed that no engagement or consultation had yet taken place with the public.  He apologised to the meeting if this was the impression that had been created by the initial exchanges.  With the election of Cllr Gavin Hill-John he would now be able to work with the elected members as well as the Cabinet member to find a resolution.  He had listen to all the views expressed and agreed that tarmacking would cause safety concerns as it would lead to an increase in traffic.  Bollards were a possible solution but presented engineering difficulties.  Julian Wilkes added that tarmacking would introduce new problems that did not exist at this time.
Jill Hammett, GYG resident, told the meeting that she had walked her grandson to School and had to carry a spare pair of shoes with her for him to change into as the shoes he had walked in were wet and filthy.  On occasion he also had to roll his trousers up to stop his trousers becoming soaked.  She also stated that walking up Main Road was too dangerous to allow children to do it unaccompanied.  Margaret Tyler, School Lane, GYG also commented on the ‘swimming pool’ that was often outside her house following rain and she had seen children having to jump into the bushes to avoid being hit by vehicles.  Finally, Henry Wilkes, Old School Cottages, School Lane, GYG stated that the route through the woods would address the problems and concerns of residents and would resolve the ‘safe routes to school’ issue sought by CCC.
The Chairman brought the Public Session to a close and thanked everybody for their contributions.

49
Matters Arising from the Public Session
Cty Cllr Gavin Hill-John stated that the issue of School Lane, GYG was highlighted to him as his first issue on taking up office.  He was gratified to note that full consultation would now take place and that CCC would look at the engineering side to create the best solution.  He was confident that Matthew Wakelam would circulate the information as it became available in order that everybody could move forward.  Cllr Chris James advised that he was a resident of River Glade and he had experienced first-hand the problems of back flooding into River Glade from School Lane and had been to CCC personally to try and squeeze money from them to improve the situation.  He felt that the offer from CCC was a pivotal point and if the Community missed this opportunity then matters may be given different priorities with elections looming over the next two years.  At this moment the Council were being asked to support the application to the Aggregates Levy Fund.  No agreement had yet been reached with CCC on funding.  He felt that the PCC were being asked to support the scheme instead of a scheme.  With consultation and discussion still open any application to the Aggregates Levy Fund should be worded very carefully to avoid being too prescriptive at this stage.  Cllr Rosser agreed and seconded this viewpoint.  Cllr James went on to state that consultation with the residents must take place and be thorough in order to provide the best solution to provide safe access to the school.  Cllr Priday pointed out that the problems of School Lane had been given to her upon her election to the County Council in 1989 and the proposal of a footpath through the woodland was a new and innovative suggestion to her.  She supported Cllr James’ call for thorough consultation and encouraged CCC to think ‘outside the box’ in order to satisfy the greater majority of residents.  
The Chairman welcomed any contribution that Matt wakelam could make to the discussion and Councillors asked specific questions of him in relation to the costings, designs, constraints and engineering problems that needed to be overcome.  He was frank with his answers pointing out that if it wasn’t for the presence of the school that there would be no discussion about School Lane as it was not an adopted highway and was only a public right of way which, he added, horses and vehicles were not permitted although he conceded there were issues around custom and practice.  The over-riding issue remained the ‘safe route to school’ and agreed with Cllr Owen that this was the common purpose in resolving the issues.  There was further discussion until Cllr James proposed that the PCC support an application to the Aggregates Levy Fund for a scheme allowing the opportunity to develop that scheme in full consultation with residents.  This was seconded by Cllr Rosser and agreed by all Councillors.

The Chairman brought the matter to a close and all members of the public chose to leave the meeting at this point.

50
Police Matters 

PC Huw Thomas was not present but had presented a report for all Councillors relating to the crimes and incidents in the previous month.  This had been circulated with the Clerk’s Supplementary Report.  Cllr Priday was pleased to note that the damage at Creigiau Quarry had been reported as a crime.  Cllr Graham Thomas arrived late and apologised for being unable to present from the start.  Cllr Stuart Thomas noted that PC Thomas had referred to Coaches going through Pentyrch and that he would look into bus weights and travelling through Pentyrch.  The Chairman pointed out the weight restriction in Pentyrch applied solely to goods vehicles.  A discussion ensued initiated by Cllr Troughton regarding school buses, both Creigiau Travel and Ferris Coaches, parked with their engines running for up to 25 minutes waiting to pick up the children.  The Chairman advised that should this practice continue to note the registration number of the bus and the time and date and pass the details to the Clerk so that he could advise the coach company concerned.  He finished by stating the PACT meeting in Creigiau was attended by about 10 people following the receipt of emails reminding everybody.
51
County Council Matters
The Chairman congratulated Cty Cllr Hill-John on his success at the recent by-election.  Cllr Graham Thomas than referred to the LDP which was in the middle of the consultation relating to the ‘Matters Arising Changes’.  He was hopeful that Council would support NW Cardiff Group and his suggestion had been to swap Site E with extension site B.  This would create a green buffer between Creigiau and the new development north of Junction 33, M4 and this stance was backed by the AMs and the Cardiff Civic Society.  This provoked a lively discussion.  He went on to discuss the inaugural meeting of the Creigiau Quarry liaison committee which was represented by both County Councillors, two Councillors from Creigiau and two from Pentyrch together with a resident representative from each village.  He stressed that there had been no application received as yet although it was clear the biggest issue was that of transportation of quarried materials along roads not designed for such heavy traffic.  Initially Lafarge Tarmac had claimed this was not their problem but conceded that it had to be an issue to iron out with the Local Authority.  Concern was also expressed that the application may come during the summer when there was no Council meeting scheduled and a contingency plan was needed.  It was agreed that an emergency planning meeting could be convened at the Council offices should the need arise although Cty Cllr Hill-John pointed out that it was likely to have a 16-week consultation period rather than the normal 21 day.
Cty Cllr Hill-John referred back to School Lane and his plans to develop a solution in conjunction with Matthew Wakelam.  He then went on to advise about the development north of Heol Goch where Bovis had sold the development to Redrow, who were currently looking to build 50 homes of which a third would be affordable housing.  The access to the site had been agreed in the outline planning permission in 2013 and the traffic proposals include speed tables instead of humps, speed activated warnings, improved visibility and a speed limit of 30 mph from the entrance to Tonmawr Quarry on Heol Goch, reducing to 20 mph 65 metres to the east of Cefn Bychan.  Concern had also been expressed about the Japanese Knotweed on the site and the enforcement officer was aware of the need to safely remove this from site.
He went on to advise about other issues he had become involved with since taking office including working with Matthew Wakelam to improve signage on the roads, cutting back overgrowth around road signs and tidying up the hedging to the north of Pentyrch School on Bronllwyn.  

At the conclusion of this agenda item Cty Cllr Hill-John left the meeting

52
To receive the Minutes of the full Council Meeting held on 15th June 2015.

The minutes were proposed by Cllr James, seconded by Cllr Graham Thomas and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.  
53
Matters Arising
There were no matters arising
54
Clerk’s Report
54.1 

Obituary
The Clerk advised Councillors about the obituary that had been written for Lyndon Brain and also the necessity to advertise his post.  He asked that Council endorse the wording of the advert which the Chairman had approved.  This was agreed.  He also went on to enquire whether Council wished to make a contribution to either of the two charities specified at the funeral, in lieu of flowers.  The Chairman proposed that the Council donates £50 to each of the charities specified.  Cllr Priday seconded the Chairman pointing out that the two charities were Velindre Hospital and SANDS a charity for children that die before they are born.  All Councillors were in agreement with the proposal.  Clerk to arrange
54.2

School Lane, Gwaelod y Garth
This had been completed as part of the Public Session and Matters Arising from the Public Session.  (Paras 48 & 49 ante)
54.3  

Local Access Forum
The Clerk explained how the Local Access Forum (LAF) was a consultative forum to advise and recommend with regard to Public Rights of Way (PROWs).  The Chairman felt that, with the number of PROWs in the PCC area together with the proposed LDP developments, having a Councillor as a member of the LAF may be beneficial.  Cllr Priday queried how often the LAF met and what the commitment would be.  The Clerk did not have that information to hand and promised to enquire into this and report back to all Councillors.  Clerk to arrange
54.4

Office Maintenance and Opening Hours
The Clerk advised members that he needed to put in place a regime of cleaning the office as his part-time status did not allow sufficient time to carry out this work and, whilst it was loosely in the remit of the Assistant Admin Officer, it had not been achieved satisfactorily previously.  This prompted a discussion during which Cllr Priday pointed out that the Council offices should be a safe and clean environment for staff and visitors alike.  Bearing in mind the offices also housed the museum and library; attendees were only likely to increase.  In addition the Council offices were the Council’s biggest asset and it required maintenance, both inside and outside, just like any other building.  Council agreed to the proposals and asked the Clerk to invite all parties who had given telephone quotes to firm them up by way of a visit and then make a recommendation to the Chairman and Vice-Chairman as to the preferred company/individual.  It was also noted that the Clerk would be on a week’s holiday from 27th July until the 31st July and that the office would be closed.  Notices to this effect were on the website and the noticeboards.  Clerk to arrange
54.5

CCC Local Development Plan ~ Matters Arising Changes (MAC)
The Clerk pointed out that whilst this subject had been considered earlier in the meeting at County Council Matters, nevertheless, a decision needed to be made as to Council’s response to the LDP ~ MAC consultation.  The Clerk recommended that Council send a separate response to CCC, formally agreeing and endorsing the position and the points made by the North West Cardiff Group in their response.  Cllr Graham Thomas agreed, pointing out that it may allow the PCC an opportunity to make personal representation at any subsequent public meeting.  Members agreed that the points raised by the NW Cardiff Group mirrored PCC concerns and the Clerk was asked to endorse this position.  Clerk to arrange
54.6

Aerial Runway, Creigiau Recreation Ground
The Clerk explained how, following the last meeting and the issue raised by Cllr James, the aerial runway in the Adventure playground had been thoroughly examined and closed as defects were found to the shock absorber at the end of the runway and also the spring on the braking mechanism of the seat.  Upon dismantling the two items the springs were found to be worn and on the point of disintegrating.  The springs had been in operation for some 20+ years and enquiries with a specialist spring company in Bristol had revealed that to manufacture identical springs to the same specification would cost approximately £200.  However if this money was not spent the aerial runway could not be re-opened.  Council agreed to the expenditure and the Clerk was asked to make the arrangements.  Clerk to arrange
54.7

Accident at Creigiau Carnival 30th June 2012
The Clerk advised members that the Council were being sued following the accident at the Creigiau Carnival on 30th June 2012.  The Clerk had not acknowledged the Solicitor’s letter but had reported the issue to the Council’s Insurance Broker who had informed Aviva, the Council’s Insurer.  The Clerk had, that morning, taken a phone call from an Insurance Investigator, acting on behalf of Aviva, who would be meeting the Clerk on 22nd July 2015 to further the matter and consider the response.
Cllr Priday apologised that she had to leave the meeting at this point.

54.8

Creigiau Quarry Liaison Meeting
This issue had been raised briefly at County Council Matters and the Clerk asked members whether they were happy to endorse the Council’s representation at future meetings, namely, Cllrs Stuart Thomas, Wynford Ellis Owen, John Harrison and Christine Priday.  No other Councillors wished to be considered for the position and the Council’s representatives were confirmed.  Cllr Graham Tomas also advised that he and Cty Cllr Gavin Hill-John were the County Council representatives, Deb Hunt was the Pentyrch resident representative and Pete Surma of Oakfield House, was the Creigiau resident representative.  
54.9

Creigiau Recreation Ground Wildlife Area
The Clerk advised members of the proposals made by the allotmenteers, at Creigiau Recreation Ground, to maintain the wildlife area to the west of the allotments and to include the rotational coppicing of the hazel trees that form the southern boundary of the allotments and the recreation ground.  In addition the Clerk explained how an additional entry into the Recreation Ground, behind the tennis courts, would allow walkers to access the ground without going through the wildlife area, which could then be developed as an area of bio-diversity and quiet contemplation.  Councillors agreed with these recommendations and asked that the CMO, and his assistant, work alongside the allotmenteers in achieving this goal.  Clerk to arrange
54.10

Standards & Ethics Conference Wales ~ 20th October 2015
The Clerk advised members that an invitation had been received from CCC for a member of each Community Council in Cardiff to attend the Wales Standards & Ethics Conference to be held in City Hall, Civic Centre, Cardiff on the 20th October 2015.  The Chairman, Cllr Stuart Thomas, stated that if no other Councillor wished to attend that he would represent the PCC at the Conference.  The Clerk advised that booking details should be available from the CCC web-site.
54.11

Cardiff LDP
The Clerk explained to Councillors the request received from Chris Burdett, the Clerk to Lisvane CC, and members agreed that they should be represented at any meeting that took place involving all the Cardiff Community Councils.  Cllr Graham Thomas advised that he was away the first week in August but was happy to attend the meeting.  Other members wished to give consideration to this before committing to attending and the Clerk was asked to advise Lisvane CC that Cllr Graham Thomas would be attending with A.N. Other.  Clerk to arrange
54.12

The Local Government (Democracy) (Wales) Act 2013
The Clerk advised that he felt that the circulation from the National Association of Local Councils was far clearer than the advice previously received from Welsh Government and OVW.  He also advised he was still working on the decisions made at the previous meeting in relation to what would be put onto the web-site in respect of Councillors Interests.  Clerk to arrange
The Chairman pointed out that Standing Orders stated that Council were not required to meet in August but that Council should agree that it was not necessary to do so.  Members agreed not to meet for a full Council meeting.

It was noted that PC Thomas had been unable to attend a meeting for some-time although Cllr Troughton advised that he had been at the recent Pentyrch PACT meeting.  Cllr Graham Thomas stated that St Fagans were also experiencing the same problems in securing Police attendance at meetings and had written to the Police Commissioner.  The Clerk suggested that he speak to PC Thomas to persuade him to attend the next meeting.  This was agreed.  Clerk to arrange

55
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £8,101.77p and receipts of £1,080.31p were recorded for June 2015.    Acceptance of the figures was proposed by Cllr Owen; seconded by Cllr Philippa Hill-John and agreed by all.  

56
Planning Applications
There were 10 planning applications to consider:

a) 15/01343/MNR ~ Pili Pala Day Nurseries, Castle View, Ty Nant Road, GYG.  There were no adverse comments.
b) 15/01397/DCH ~ Trevanion, Heol Pant-y-Gored, Creigiau.  There were no adverse comments.
c) 15/01429/MNR ~ Springfield, Church Road, Pentyrch.  There were no adverse comments. 
d) 15/01545/DCH ~ 13 Maes Yr Sarn, Pentyrch.  There were no adverse comments.
e) 15/01574/MNR ~ Land at Cardiff Road, Creigiau.  There were no adverse comments.
f) 15/01664/MNR ~ Gwaelod y Garth Inn, Main Road, Gwaelod-y-Garth.  Cllr Rosser wished to view the plans and report to the Clerk with any issues.  This was agreed.
g) 15/01726/MNR ~ Land north of Heol Goch, Pentyrch.  There were no adverse comments.
h) 15/01627/MNR ~ Land at 1 Nant y Garth, Gwaelod-y-Garth.  Council were advised that this was the latest application in a series of applications for this site, all of which had previously been objected to and had been refused by CCC on the basis of over-development of the site, the lack of privacy to both sites and the presence of mature trees.  It was felt that despite this application being for a 2-bedroom bungalow, the footprint would be the same, if not larger, than the previous applications for a four bed-room house.  It was decided that objections should be made on these grounds and the Clerk was asked to pass these objections on to CCC (Development Control).  Clerk to arrange
i) 15/01692/MNR ~ Part of land at 1 Penmaes, Pentyrch.  There were no adverse comments.
j) 15/01759/MNR ~ Land north of Heol Goch, Pentyrch.  There were no adverse comments.
Cllr Troughton queried whether a PROW ran through the Redrow site north of Heol Goch.  The Clerk advised that a PROW ran from Pen y Cwm, Mountain Road and along the northern edge of the site linking up with a PROW, which also began on Mountain Road and ran through Pen y Waun.  There were no other PROWs running through the site.
57
Correspondence
There were no issues raised with regard to the Correspondence received.
58
Forward Planning

The Clerk explained the first quarter figures for the financial year advising that there were no major overspends or underspends.  The budget expenditure is on course and there were no recommendations for any reserves.  Cllr Owen queried why there was such a large amount in the current account and the Clerk explained that the Bank had still not been able to establish the Deposit Account where the Council could obtain a better rate of interest.  The delay was caused by the need to comply with newer and more complex Money laundering legislation and it had now taken nearly three months to be resolved.
59
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Cllr
	Report
	Action Taken

	22.6.15
	Chris Priday
	This morning I followed a tipper type lorry up Heol Goch that continued all the way up the hill and turned right at the junction with Heol y Pentre. It appeared to be empty but had no logos or other identification apparent. The registration number was CN04 EBZ. I would be grateful if you could report this to the appropriate authority so that the vehicle can be traced and the driver "reminded" about the restrictions through Pentyrch please.
	Forwarded to PC Huw Thomas

	3.7.15
	Chris Priday
	At 11.40 am today I followed an anonymous tipper type 40 ton lorry up Heol Goch. Again it turned right at the cross-roads by the shops onto High Corner. The registration is EU08 JUY. Please can your forward this information to the appropriate authorities so that action can be taken against the driver/company.
	Forwarded to PC Huw Thomas

	14.7.15
	John Harrison
	The rain over the last couple of days has dragged the tree branches lower and the consequence has been that high sided vehicles going up and down Church Road, Pentyrch have been knocking the branches causing the debris to fall into the road.  Could you advise CCC please?
	Email to C2C

	20.7.15
	Chris James & Sandie Rosser
	We both feel that the noticeboard on Main Road, GYG, near the bus stop and alongside the walkway to Taffs Well Railway Station would be better relocated to a site nearer the junction with Heol Berry.  [Clerk asked to be given exact location of proposed site in order that he may enquire with CCC for permission to relocate the noticeboard]
	Clerk to arrange

	20.7.15
	Stuart Thomas
	Could the Clerk check on the cost of replacing our existing noticeboards with new aluminium noticeboards that are properly sealed, do not have condensation, would not be subject to rotting or deterioration and would also be bigger to deal with more notices.  The Clerk was asked to bring any costings to the September meeting for consideration at the October ‘Forward Planning’ Section.
	Clerk to arrange


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.10 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
PAGE  
7
PCC Minutes – July 2015

